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without consent: the government's secretr experiments 
on humans; wartime tests leave scars, ethical concerns 
daniel p jones 
hc 
931017 
1 
Wartime tests leave scars, ethical concerns Injured 
veterans seek compensation Without consent The 
government's secret experiments on humans 
Fifty years ago, before the term "gas chamberft took on 
its horrific modern meaning, when gruesome medical 
experiments by the Nazis and Japanese remained hidden 
from the world, the American military conducted secret 
research that left thousands of servicemen with 
permanent illnesses. At military bases in Maryland and 
Washington, D.C., among other places, young Navy men 
were sealed in cinder block chambers behind steel doors 
and were doused with mustard gas, one of the most 
insidious chemical weapons ever devised. The 
researchers wanted to know just how much chemical 
exposure a man could take under various conditions. But 
the sailors were told neither the nature of the 
experiments nor the likely consequences. The men were 
ordered not to tell anyone what happened. Until 
recently, the military denied the experiments had even 
taken place and did nothing to help the veterans who 
sought medical treatment. Military officials kept 
quiet despite holding records that showed that 60,000 
men had been used during World War I1 as guinea pigs in 
experiments with mustard gas, including at least 4,000 
who were exposed to high concentrations of the chemical 
in chambers or outdoors. Now hundreds of these 
veterans from around the country, including at least 
two from Connecticut who have evidence of their 
participation, are petitioning the U.S. Department of 
Veterans Affairs for compensation for injuries suffered 
in the experiments. The disclosure of what a 
government-sponsored panel of medical experts now calls 
a "picture of abuse and neglectv1 adds to a pattern of 
questionable experiments on humans that government and 
military scientists conducted, often secretly, during 
and after the war. In many of the experiments, 
researchers deliberately exposed people to rauiation, 
chemicals and drugs, or potentially dangerous 
biological substances without their knowledge or 
consent. The U.S. experiments are not directly 
comparable to the murderous work of Nazi doctors. But 
historians, experts in law and medical ethics, and 
physicians say the pattern nonetheless raises 
fundamental questions about the rights of volunteers -- 



soldiers or civilians -- in medical experiments. It 
casts doubt, they say, on the ethics of modern 
medicine, highlighting the duties of doctors in 
government service, and the clash of national security 
interests with the rights of individuals. "1 think 
it's really hard for Americans to realize that we risk 
the lives of our own troops in ways that don't make 
sense. But there's a pattern of it throughout the 
whole Cold War,#@ said George J. Annas, director of the 
law, medicine and ethics program at Boston University. 
In the mustard gas experiments, the military was trying 
to determine the limits of human exposure to the 
chemical weapon, and to develop better protective gear. 
But researchers hid their true purposes from the 
servicemen they brought in. ''Although the human 
subjects were called \volunteers,/ it was clear from 
the official reports that recruitment of the World War 
I1 human subjects, as well as many of those in later 
experiments, was accomplished through lies and half 
truths," said a report by the Institute of Medicine, 
part of the National Academy of Sciences. The panel 
found that the men were put into what the experimenters 
called gas chambers, where they were enveloped in 
vapors of mustard agent or a mixture of chemical 
weapons and deliberately injured by the burning effects 
of the gas. Their burns often turned into a mass of 
blisters that caused screaming pain. Many of the men 
eventually got chronic bronchitis and emphysema because 
their breathing passages had been damaged, and some men 
developed skin or respiratory cancers, eye ailments, or 
other debilitating illnesses. Some experienced sexual 
dysfunction because of severe scarring of their 
genitals. The Defense Department says it has begun to 
make amends. In March, Deputy Secretary of Defense 
William J. Perry said in a written statement given to a 
congressional committee that the department would, as 
soon as possible, provide the veterans department with 
the names of each person and each unit known to have 
participated in a chemical weapons experiment, or in 
the production of chemical weapons. Susan Hansen, a 
spokeswoman at the Pentagon, said this month that the 
department has completed a preliminary list of 
experiment locations and is still gathering the rest of 
the information promised in Perry's memo. But she said 
no documents are public yet. Although the government 
has said it has relaxed the rules for servicemen trying 
to prove their injuries were caused by the experiments, 
fewer than 120 of them have been compensated -- out of 
nearly 600 who have filed claims. Two East Hartford 
residents, Joseph Sapolosky and Antone Ferreira, are 
among those veterans. Sapolosky, who was in a 1945 gas 
chamber experiment in Washington, is appealing a 
government decision that provides only partial 
disability payments. Ferreira had liquid mustard agent 
placed on his forearms at the Great Lakes Naval 
Training Station in Illinois in 1943, and is seeking 
compensation. Going to court might seem a favorable 
route for some veterans, but legal precedent is on the 
side of the government. Over the years, when people who 
alleged they were harmed in the various experiments 
have sued the federal government, Annas said, U . S .  
courts have ruled in favor of national interests at the 



expense of individual concerns -- even when the courts 
acknowledged the experiments harmed the plaintiffs. No 
one has ever been convicted in a criminal case of 
violating the presumed right of a person to decide, 
based on sufficient information, whether to participate 
in a medical experiment that caused harm. And no one 
has ever won money damages in a U . S .  court for such a 
violation by the government, Annas said. In only one 
case, that of a soldier who was given LSD without his 
knowledge, has the U . S .  Supreme Court even been asked 
to consider that basic human right of consent, ruling 
in favor of the government and military in 1987. IIOnce 
you start sacrificing the individual human rights of 
your own citizens, which our country was set up to 
protect, then you start having to ask yourself how 
different you are to those countries that you think 
pose a threat to our way of life," Annas said. "We 
don't like to ask ourselves that question." In the 
summer of 1991, Constance Pechura, a neuroscientist who 
had studied such topics as mapping the brain, got a 
call from one of her division directors at the 
Institute of Medicine. He asked her to head a study of 
World War I1 experiments on humans that would take an 
enormous amount of research into still-classified 
military documents -- going back nearly half a century. 
She assembled a group of 15 experts in toxicology, 
epidemiology, occupational and environmental medicine, 
ophthalmology, dermatology, oncology, chemistry and 
psychology. The experts soon wanted to know exactly 
what was done during the experiments so they could get 
an accurate idea of the levels of exposure the Navy men 
received. That information would be needed to determine 
the health problems affecting the veterans. As they 
began their study the experts encountered what they 
considered "an atmosphere of lingering secrecy" at the 
Defense Department, and unsettling questions soon 
arose. "We looked for exposure, Pechura said, "and 
found out what really happened." Virtually all of the 
servicemen exposed to mustard gas in the chambers were 
sailors because the Army was reluctant to participate. 
The Army was haunted by memories of World War I and the 
casualties that had been inflicted in attacks with 
mustard gas, which is actually a liquid chemical 
weapon. Developed in Germany in the 19th century, it 
was named for the pungent odor, like mustard or garlic, 
that soldiers encountered. The story of the World War 
I1 experiments, in fact, has its roots in the Great 
War. The U . S .  began research into chemical warfare soon 
after the Germans first used mustard gas near Ypres, 
Belgium, in July 1917. Although the Allies did not use 
mustard gas, they attacked the Germans with other 
chemical weapons, such as phosgene gas. When the war 
ended in 1918, hundreds of thousands of soldiers had 
been killed or wounded in mustard gas attacks by 
Germany and Russia. By the time Germany invaded Poland 
in 1939, starting World War 11, the Japanese had been 
reported to use mustard gas against the Chinese. U . S .  
military planners became worried about the adequacy of 
plans to counter its possible use. Against this 
backdrop, the Navy's top brass authorized the 
establishment of a program of human experimentation 
with mustard gas in a memorandum dated Dec. 16, 1940, a 



""I 

year before the Japanese attacked Pearl Harbor. 
was the approval to set up the program. Final approval 
for using human subjects was given in May 1942 through 
letters signed by Acting Secretary of War Robert 
Patterson and Acting Secretary of the Navy James 
Forrestal, who later served as Navy secretary from 1944 
to 1947. The experiments in the gas chambers were 
conducted from 1943 to 1945, at the Naval Research 
Laboratory in Washington, the Army's Edgewood Arsenal 
in Maryland and at least four other locations. Nathan 
Schnurman, a 17-year-old from Roanoke, Va.! had 
completed his basic training at the Bainbridge Naval 
Training Station in Maryland when, in January 1944, 
officers asked for volunteers to test clothing under 
tropical conditions. "It sounded good to me because it 
was as cold as blue blazes,Il said Schnurman, now 6 7 ,  
and a resident of Charles City, Va. "1 assumed because 
they were talking about summer clothing, they were 
talking about someplace where the sun shines. So I 
said, yes, put my name on the list." Schnurman traveled 
only about 25 miles, however. He was taken by bus to 
Edgewood and there, on six consecutive days, he spent 
an hour a day in the gas chamber. On the sixth day, 
Jan. 30, he thought something was wrong with his gas 
mask and his eyes and nostrils began to feel like they 
were burning. III passed out in the chamber," Schnurman 
said. "When I came to I was lying beside the road on a 
pile of snow. I had thrown up in my gas mask." He 
added: "1 thought they had left me there for dead." 
Schnurman received little more than first aid for the 
burns on his face, legs, arms, back, neck and genitals. 
Blisters broke and oozed whenever he shifted in his 
bunk. Initially he recovered enough to fight in the 
Pacific, helping to ferry troops ashore in the invasion 
of Okinawa. But his health was broken for the rest of 
his life. Mustard gas is a systemic poison that can 
permanently harm systems of the body, and Schnurman has 
been in and out of hospitals for decades. He managed to 
work as an accountant and later as a recording 
equipment salesman before retiring in 1975, when 
doctors declared him totally disabled. He has had two 
open-heart operations, skin cancer, brain hemorrhages, 
chronic bronchitis and blood clots in his legs. The 
wartime researchers actually called some of the 
experiments Itman-break tests," meaning the exposures 
continued until the men were broken, or injured. All 
the experiments with mustard gas and Lewisite -- an 
arsenic-based weapon mixed half-and-half with the 
mustard agent -- ended with tissue injury. The injuries 
ranged from "mild skin burns to severe and widespread 
skin burns that took more than a month to heal," the 
institute report said. Schnurman was in one of these 
experiments. The researchers hung photographs of skin 
burns on walls. "They were trying to see the various 
levels of burns that would occur with various levels of 
protective clothing, and different concentrations of 
the gas," Pechura said. Some men were put in the 
chambers wearing only masks and shorts. But more 
protection wouldn't have made much difference. 
protective equipment, including masks and coverall 
suits, allowed the chemical to seep through rubber 
tubing or cloth and many men eventually were harmed by 
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repeated exposures, a confidential 1943 memorandum to 
the Navy's bureau of medicine and surgery shows. This 
was because the clothing became saturated or because 
even the best available stitching methods could not 
make seams impenetrable. Like Schnurman, many of the 
men were burned on various places on the body, 
including the chest, back, arms, legs, buttocks and 
genitals. Some suffered permanent damage to their 
breathing passages, or developed other health problems. 
Many suffered psychological disorders as a result of 
the horror of having been in a gas chamber or because 
they had been ordered to keep the experiments secret 
for the rest of their lives and felt they could not 
speak about the experience. If the men refused to go 
in a chamber, they were ordered in or threatened with 
court martial and imprisonment. A 1943 Navy document -- 
stamped @ISecret" -- states that once the men arrived at 
the experiment site, their volunteer status ended and 
they were under orders to participate. If a 

for the chambers, he had drops of the chemical weapon 
placed on the skin of his arms so researchers could see 
how sensitive he might be to its effects. At least 
50,000 men were used in such experiments. After the 
experiments, the men were given little or no medical 
attention and sent back to their units. The military's 
coverup of the experiments began almost as soon as the 
war ended. In 1946, a report was prepared for the U . S .  
military's medical research office about medical 
research in chemical warfare. It explicitly mentions 
experiments in gas chambers, after describing a long 
history of forearm tests that began in 1918. While 
spot determinations of the vesicancy {blistering 
effect} of new compounds continued with these methods 
throughout World War 11, such determinations of mustard 
and Lewisite were given over to whole gassing in the 
man chamber and to spray and traverse tests in the 
field using live mustard on human subjects clad in 
protective equipment.Il But the 1946 report was stamped 
vgSecret.ff It was not declassified by the Army's medical 
research development command until 1991. For years 
before the military was forced to acknowledge publicly 
that the experiments had taken place, veterans who 
sought compensation for their injuries were told there 
had been no such experiments, or were given misleading, 
incomplete or false information. Often their Navy 
service and medical records contained nothing to 
indicate they had been exposed to chemicals. The first 
to go up against the wall of secrecy were a handful of 
Navy veterans led by Schnurman. He and his wife, Joy, 
ultimately were instrumental in helping many other 
victims by obtaining thousands of pages of documents, 
piece by cryptic piece, after mailing scores of letters 
to the Navy and other federal agenices, making numerous 
requests under the federal Freedom of Information Act, 
and spending countless hours in libraries, document 
warehouses and the National Archives. "It was like a 
jigsaw puzzle," Joy Schnurman said. Schnurman filed 
his first claim with the Veterans Affairs department in 
1975. It was denied. He filed unsuccessfully more than 
a dozen more times. Even after he amassed evidence that 
he had been in gas chamber experiments, the VA still 
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said no. He filed a lawsuit against the government in 
1979 in federal court in Richmond, Va., alleging the 
Navy failed to warn him of the dangers of the 
experiment and did not provide proper medical care. He 
said his constitutional rights were violated because he 
was exposed to mustard gas and Lewisite without his 
knowledge or valid consent. Judge Robert Mehrige 
sympathized with Schnurman and concluded that his 
health problems, except the blood clots, were caused by 
chemical exposure in the experiments. But he ruled 
against Schnurman in June 1980, relying partly on a 
general rule, known as the Feres doctrine, that says 
that injuries that "arise out of or are in the course 
of activity incident to service1# shall not prompt a 
cause of action for money damages. The doctrine, 
stemming from a 1950 U . S .  Supreme Court interpretation, 
makes the government immune in cases where soldiers say 
they were harmed during service. Not until March 1991, 
after CBS-TV's "60 Minutes" news staff had been alerted 
to the story by the office of a Florida congressman who 
had tried to help Schnurman and three other veterans, 
did the VA say it intended to make things right. The 
agency asked the Institute of Medicine to look into the 
experiments. Schnurman finally was granted 100 percent 
disability by the VA about two months after the popular 
news program featured him in a June 1991 segment. More 
than 15 years had passed since he first sought redress. 
@tYou must believe that there is justice in this 
country,I@ Schnurman said. "This is what we fought for." 
Courant staff writer Mindy A. Antonio contributed to 
this story 
East Hartford man fights for justice Bureaucracy, 
sketchy records hamper efforts 
As a young Navy recruit anxious for an 11-day leave in 
1945, Joseph Sapolosky had no reason or desire to 
question orders to keep a secret. The Navy said he 
could go on leave if he volunteered to test "protective 
clothingft in Washington, D.C. Going home after eight 
weeks of boot camp sounded pretty good. The experiment 
was top secret, though, and Sapolosky had to promise 
never to talk about it. So he didn't. It turned his 
skin dark brown, but he tucked the event away as a 
wartime experience. As his health worsened over the 
years, he said nothing about it. He complained of 
stomach cramps and shortness of breath, but the 
Veterans Administration wouldn't help, saying his 
illness had nothing to do with his service. Sapolosky 
might never have connected his declining health to the 
secret experiments if the government hadn,t been forced 
to admit in 1991 that it deliberately exposed thousands 
of World War I1 servicemen to poisonous mustard gas. 
Sometimes, he says, he feels like he's fighting a war 
again -- fighting for financial assistance, struggling 
to understand his past. IILoyalty is not the best thing 
sometimes," he says. ttI'm loyal to my country. That's 
all. Not to the representatives of my country. They 
screwed the whole thing up.18 When he got home to 
Scranton, Pa., after the test, Sapolosky kept the 
secret. His little brother noticed blisters all over 
his back, and his mother asked him about his tan. "1 
couldn't tell her," Sapolosky said. IlI said, 'Oh, we 
been in the sun., I says, \We were in Washington. It's 
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pretty sunny out there.' Sapolosky had lied about his 
age when he enlisted in 1944. He was only 16, but most 
of his friends already had left for the war. Although 
he liked to box at the gym, there wasn't much for 
teenagers to do. One day that winter, an officer 
appeared in his barracks at the Naval Training Station 
in Bainbridge, Md., recruiting men in top shape. "They 
asked for volunteers to go to Washington to do some 
experimental work. But they didn't say what kind," 
Sapolosky recalled. The men were brought to a large 
military compound near the Anacostia River and each was 
assigned a gas mask and a pair of undershorts. On Feb. 
2 8 ,  Sapolosky and four other sailors were sealed in a 
small greyish room equipped with one chair. Behind a 
thick white line on the floor, a pump and compressor 
whirred like an air-conditioner. For an hour, they were 
watched through a small window, then let out. "We went 
into a room and were told to take off our clothes down 
to the nude," he said. "They had floodlights ... And 
then they took photographs." The men wore the same 
shorts for each of the 15 days of testing. No one told 
them they had been exposed to mustard gas and Lewisite, 
an arsenic-based chemical weapon that also causes 
blisters. Sapolosky remembers feeling fine. But the 
skin in his armpits grew progressively darker, and by 
the 15th day the discoloration had spread to his back, 
neck, groin and areas where he perspired. For the rest 
of the war, Sapolosky was a first-class seaman on the 
USS DeLong, a destroyer escort that mainly cruised in 
the Atlantic. At times, he'd feel short-winded and 
nauseated. He assumed he was just seasick. But the war 
ended, and his health only got worse. He'd get anxiety 
attacks and sharp stomach cramps. He tried boxing 
again, but "1 couldn't understand why I wasn't able to 
keep up with the guys who were much older than me,v1 he 
said. "Forget about it, Joe," his coach told him. 81You 
just don't have the wind for it." Doctors at the 
veterans' hospital told him he was just having trouble 
readjusting to civilian life. In the next 10 years, 
Sapolosky served in the reserves and worked factory and 
construction jobs from New Jersey to Texas. In 1955, he 
found work as a machine operator at Chandler-Evans 
Corp. in West Hartford. He became a junior foreman, a 
job he held for 17 years. But anxiety, sleepless 
nights and lung disease took their toll. He sometimes 
would freeze in a chair or collapse. It became a chore 
to go to work. He grew angry, sullen. *ISome days," he 
said, "1 thought I was going to die." Carrying grocery 
bags was agony. "1 would barely make it up the stairs, 
and I would have to rest five minutes before I went 
back downstairs," he said. He eventually gave up his 
supervisory job for the inspection department. He 
retired in 1990. Over the years, Sapolosky saw doctors 
for bronchitis, emphysema, hypertension and chronic 
laryngitis. But he never linked his ailments to mustard 
gas until he watched another World War I1 veteran tell 
his story on television in 1991. The program was " 6 0  
Minutes,t1 and Sapolosky watched in growing amazement as 
Nathan Schnurman of Virginia explained how, as a 
volunteer in Maryland, he was locked in a gas chamber 
until he collapsed. He had been sick ever since and 
blamed it on mustard gas. Sapolosky quickly put things 



together. He told his wife, Marie, that he had been 
there too. Armed with the new information, he 
submitted a claim to the U . S .  Department of Veterans 
Affairs. After two initial refusals, the agency in 
August 1992 acknowledged that Sapolosky had suffered 
permanent injuries from the tests 47  years ago and 
allowed partial compensation for moderate emphysema 
with bronchitis. The VA said his other health problems -- the heart disease, chronic laryngitis, dizzy spells, 
stomach cramps, anxiety disorders -- were unrelated to 
mustard gas. When he filed for compensation, Sapolosky 
knew he needed help. He went to Moses Parparian, a 
state veterans service officer in Rocky Hill and an 
area vice commander of the American Legion. Parparian, 
a veteran of World War I1 and Korea, initially had 
doubts about Sapolosky's story, but nevertheless agreed 
to help him through the bureaucracy. 
advertised in veterans' magazines looking for other 
mustard gas survivors and was overwhelmed: More than 
150 men from around the country responded. But some of 
those men have since died, and Parparian is frustrated 
at the government's lack of urgency in handling claims. 
He suspects officials are stalling because of the 
financial drain. In Connecticut, 35 veterans have 
filed claims, and the veterans department says it is 
researching each one. So far, only Sapolosky has been 
granted some disability compensation. Ted O'Brien, the 
Veterans Affairs services officer in Hartford, said the 
military's records of many experiments are so sketchy 
that it will take considerable time to verify each 
claim. Nevertheless, Parparian wants faster action. 
"My feeling is that the government owes it to them, and 
the government is not meeting its commitment to these 
people," he said. Sapolosky's fight is not over, 
Parparian said, because the VA denied the experiments 
caused his other health problems. "To me, that's a 
slap in the face," Parparian told him. "You've been 
suffering for 50 years." At his William Street home, 
Sapolosky still raises the flag early each morning, 
unless rain is in the forecast. But some of his 
feelings have changed. The Navy, he says, took 
advantage of the innocence and enthusiasm of thousands 
of men who were prepared to give up their lives for a 
very worthy cause. tvYou believe in what you're doing. 
You believe it's for the good of the country," he said. 
"There was a war, and you figured that was the way it 
was going to be. "1 think I would have probably been a 
damn good boxer. I knew what kind of shape I was in. I 
knew myself. I had that kind of confidence in myself. 
IlHey, I could have possibly been a champion,Il he said 
with a chuckle. vtWho knows? 
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